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I am writing in response to the question raised by John Wilson MSP during the Committee's
consideration of the Model Code Of Conduct for Members of Devolved Public Bodies on 27
November. Mr Wilson asked about arm's-length organisations set up by local authorities
that include board members who are neither elected members nor officials, and how it was
possible to make those individuals accountable.

As Mr Wilson highlighted, many councils now use Arm's Length External Organisations
(ALEOs). These can provide financial and operational advantages and greater flexibility in
service delivery. ALEOs are now established parts of local government, and although they
are classed as separate bodies, councils are still responsible for ensuring sound governance
arrangements are in place and roles and responsibilities of their members are clearly
defined.

These organisations are not covered by either the Councillors' Code or the Model Code of
Conduct for Members of Devolved Public Bodies which have been established under the
Ethical Standards in Public Life etc. (Scotland) Act 2000. Councils are democratically
elected bodies and it is up to them to determine how they deliver local services, consistent
with the principles of Best Value. However it is important that they do not absolve
themselves of their responsibilities when they set up arm's-length bodies and it is for them to
ensure good governance arrangements are built into the process at the very start.

The principles of openness, integrity and accountability that councils observe apply equally
when services are delivered through ALEOs and councils should have good governance and
accountability systems in place to monitor performance and flag up significant financial and
service risks on a continuing basis. Councils are expected to periodically review their ALEOs
to ensure they remain the best option for service delivery and to ensure effective governance
is in place.
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It is for councils to ensure they are clear about their expectations of ALEOs, particularly
when there is the potential for problems to arise when members are both a councillor and
are on the board of an ALEO. We would therefore look to councils to have the appropriate
measures in place and for members of ALEOs to know what is expected of them from the
outset.

In 2011 the Accounts Commission provided guidance on ALEOs, which provides valuable
advice and highlights good practice in the way ALEOs are set up and established. The
Commission recently decided to update this guidance, and to commission work by Audit
Scotland on the governance of ALEOs. This work is to include reference to:

• the performance of ALEOs;

• the rationale used by councils for establishing their ALEOs; and

• the representation of elected members on ALEOs, including their attendance at ALEO
meetings.

The Controller of Audit is to discuss further with the Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator
how to collaborate in relation to parts of this work.

I have been discussing this work with the Commission and they have agreed to keep me
updated on its progress. I would be happy to keep the Committee informed of
developments.

I hope that the Committee finds this response helpful.

JOHN SWINNEY

St Andrew's House, Regent Road, Edinburgh EH13DG
www.scotland.gov.uk INVESTOR IN PEOPLE

http://www.scotland.gov.uk

